The mental health and treatment needs of UK ex-military personnel

RANISION

Dr Rebecca Rhead Professor Nicola Fear Professor Neil Greenberg Dr Laura Goodwin^{*} Dr Deirdre MacManus^{*}

*Joint last authors

A joint study undertaken by





Funded by the Forces in Mind Trust (FiMT)





Cover image: by Sgt Jonathan Lee van Zyl; UK Ministry of Defence © Crown copyright 2018 **This page:** UK Ministry of Defence © Crown copyright 2018 *Images contain public sector information licensed under the Open Government Licence v3.0*

Foreword

To many observers, members of the Armed Forces are a homogenous group, and likewise ex-Service personnel, or veterans. By most measures, this is not true. But one consequence of this public misperception is that work that highlights any needs of veterans, particularly around mental health, risks perpetuating the myth that all veterans have such needs. This skews the understanding of the benefits of a former Service career, and adds to the disadvantage faced by those attempting to break into the civilian employment world.

This report has therefore attempted to identify exactly what are the mental health needs of veterans, especially those who served during the recent conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan. Usefully, it compares those needs both with an equivalent general population, and with the services that are available. This is an important study, because all four NHSs increasingly offer statutory services tailored to veterans. They have a collective aspiration to provide a complete spectrum of services to the Armed Forces Community, bespoke where necessary, from within their own commissioning. We applaud this – a country in which the health needs of its veterans are adequately delivered by the State is indeed one that can claim to be the best place in the world to live, a stated goal of Whitehall's Office for Veterans' Affairs.

There is work to do though. The report tackles the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies initiative, and promisingly reports its efficacy for veterans being broadly comparable to that for civilians, which should encourage those sceptical or stigmatised to take advantage of it. There remains work to be done in providing 'wraparound' services – particularly for those with alcohol abuse/addiction, who we know are over-represented in the veteran population.

None of this can be enabled without adequate data. This is a recurring theme across all manner of veterans services, and unsurprisingly features high up on the Government's priorities within its 'Strategy for our Veterans'. This excellent report builds a clearer picture of the reality of the demand and supply of mental health care for veterans. It warrants the closest examination by those responsible for planning and delivering that care. We can only present the evidence – we need the policy makers now to implement the recommendations.



autor

Air Vice-Marshal Ray Lock CBE Chief Executive, Forces in Mind Trust

Contents

1.0	Exe	cutive Summary	6			
	1.1.	Findings from Study 1 – How does the mental health of veterans compare to non-veterans?	7			
	1.2.	Findings from Study 2 – How do veterans respond to NHS therapies?	9			
	1.3.	Conclusion	10			
2.0	Glos	sary	12			
3.0	Bac	kground	13			
	3.1.	Veteran mental health and the Armed Forces covenant	13			
	3.2.	The Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) initiative	13			
	3.3.	Project aims	14			
4.0	Stu	ly 1	15			
	The vete	The prevalence of mental health disorders and alcohol misuse among				
	4.1.	Veteran and non-veteran samples	15			
	4.2.	Prevalence of CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse	17			
	4.3.	Symptoms of PTSD and alcohol misuse	18			
	4.4.	Comorbidity – PTSD and alcohol misuse	19			
	4.5.	Socio-demographic characteristics and poor mental health	19			
5.0	Stu	ly 2	20			
	Vete	eran engagement and response to generic IAPT treatments				
	5.1.	Sociodemographic characteristics of IAPT patients	20			
	5.2.	Mental health upon referral	22			
	5.3.	Comorbidity	23			
	5.4.	Treatment adherence	19			
	5.5.	Mental health improvement and recovery	24			
6.0	Disc	ussion	27			
	6.1.	Strengths and limitations	28			
7.0	Imp	ications and recommendations	29			
8.0	Conclusion					
9.0	References					

Acknowledgements

This study has been funded by the Forces in Mind Trust (FiMT), a £35 million funding scheme run by the FiMT using an endowment awarded by The National Lottery Community Fund.

This study would not have been possible without funding and ongoing support from Forces in Mind Trust. In addition to the authors listed above, we are grateful for the support of Sally McManus (NatCen), Rachael Gribble (KCMHR) and Margaret Jones (KCMHR).

Many thanks also to stakeholders who provided feedback throughout all stages of this project, including Andy Bacon (NHS England), Rod Eldridge (Walking with the Wounded), Sarah Hughes (Centre for Mental Health), David Crepaz-Keay (Mental Health Foundation), Andy Bell (Centre for Mental Health), Andy Pike (Royal British Legion), Dominic Murphy (Combat Stress), Harry Palmer (Centre for Mental Health and Forces in Mind Trust) and Kirsteen Waller (Forces in Mind Trust).





1.0 Executive Summary

While most military personnel cope well with the challenges of serving in the Armed Forces and successfully adapt to civilian life after they leave, for some, certain experiences which may be specifically related to service can have a negative impact on their mental health. Ensuring that veterans are no worse off than non-veterans, and that there are effective services available to them, is not only a UK government priority [1] but also a social and legal obligation enshrined in the Armed Forces Covenant [2].

The purpose of this research project has been to understand the mental health needs of UK veterans who served during recent military operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, and the suitability of existing services for common mental health problems, to determine whether or not veterans could be at a disadvantage because of their military service.

Two studies have been carried out to achieve this goal.

Study 1

Study 2

An assessment of how prevalent and severe common mental health and alcohol problems are in a specific subset of veterans and how they compare to non-veterans of the same age and gender.

An examination of the mental health of veterans seeking treatment for mental health problems via the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) initiative, and whether they respond to such treatment differently from non-veterans.

1.1 **Findings from Study 1** How does the mental health of veterans compare to non-veterans?

This project analysed data from phase 3 of the King's Centre for Military Health Research (KCMHR) cohort study (Oct 2014 – Dec 2016) to assess veteran experiences and mental health. This was compared with data on non-veterans taken from two large general population surveys: the 2014 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS) and wave 6 (2014-2015) of the UK Household Longitudinal Study (UKHLS). We found that overall UK veterans who served during the time of the military operations in Iraq and Afghanistan were more likely to report probable common mental disorders (CMD), post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and alcohol misuse than non-veterans.

1.

Male veterans were more likely to report probable mental health problems than male non-veterans of the same age, but we found no significant difference between female veterans and female nonveterans of the same age.

2

Both male and female veterans were more likely to report drinking at a hazardous level (i.e. binge drinking) than their non-veteran counterparts.

3.

Male veterans were more likely to report symptoms of more problematic drinking behaviours than female veterans (i.e. symptoms of harmful drinking and dependence).

4.

Veterans and non-veterans who were unable to work due to illness or disability were more likely to report a common mental health problem than veterans and nonveterans who were employed.

5.

Veterans who were younger were more likely to report both a common mental health problem and probable PTSD, compared to those who were older.

6.

Veterans who were single were more likely to report probable PTSD and those separated, divorced or widowed were more likely to meet criteria for alcohol misuse, compared to veterans in a relationship.

Within the veteran population, who was more likely to have a mental health problem?



Those younger in age Veterans who were younger were more likely to have both a common mental disorders and post-traumatic stress disorder



Those not in a relationship Veterans who were single were more likely to have post-traumatic stress disorder and those who were separated, divorced or widowed were more likely to misuse alcohol



Those not working Veterans who were unemployed or unable to work due to long term illness or disability were more likely to have a common mental disorders



Prevalence of common mental disorders, post-traumatic stress disorder and alcohol misuse Male and female

Symptoms of alcohol misuse

Male and female





55

1.2 **Findings from Study 2** How do veterans respond to NHS IAPT therapies?

National NHS data from the Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) initiative (which provides psychological therapies to patients with mild to moderate mental health disorders) was analysed to compare the mental health and treatment outcomes of veteran patients with non-veterans.

Veterans receiving care through IAPT were more likely to be male (as expected given the predominance of males in the military) and older than non-veteran IAPT patients (most likely due to ex-serving personnel only accessing IAPT after leaving service).

ANXIETY

At first assessment, veteran patients were more likely than non-veterans to meet the threshold score for probable PTSD. For depression and anxiety, however, veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients were just as likely to meet the threshold score for a probable diagnosis of each of these disorders and present with a similar score on symptom severity. Overall veterans adhered to their treatment as well as non-veterans, were just as likely to show reliable improvement in their symptoms and to recover from mild to moderate PTSD, depression and anxiety.

Comparison of mental health problems in veterans vs non-veterans on presentation to IAPT services Proportion who meet threshold for possible diagnoses of disorders of depression or anxiety or post traumatic stress



DEPRESSION

King's College London | University of Liverpool

1.3 Conclusion and recommendations

Overall, veterans who served in the UK military since commencement of operations in Afghanistan (2002-2014) and Iraq (2003-2011) are more likely to exhibit probable CMD, PTSD and to misuse alcohol than non-veterans of the same age and gender. Given that we also already know that veterans are more likely to report probable PTSD than serving military personnel [3], our findings confirm that veterans are also worse off when compared to the general population. When looking at possible gender differences within the veteran sample, no difference in [the] prevalence of PTSD and CMD was found between male and female veterans, which does not parallel findings in the general population. Among women, mental health (CMD and PTSD) prevalence was very similar for veterans and nonveterans, but female veterans were more likely to report hazardous alcohol misuse than non-veterans. In contrast, the prevalence of all mental health and alcohol misuse outcomes was found to be statistically significantly higher in male veterans compared to male non-veterans. Being ill or disabled was associated with a higher prevalence of CMD and PTSD for both veterans and non-veterans.

In light of these findings showing a higher prevalence of mental health problems and alcohol misuse in male veterans, it was also encouraging to find that for those seeking help for mental health problems via IAPT services, veterans adhere to, and respond as well as non-veterans to the generic psychological therapies on offer. We therefore make the following recommendations:

Improve awareness of mental health and alcohol misuse problems and access to support services

Given our finding that veterans have worse mental health and alcohol misuse outcomes than nonveterans of the same age (CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse are all significantly more prevalent in UK veterans) and the previous finding that veterans are more likely to report PTSD than serving military personnel, we propose that efforts are made to raise awareness of the mental health needs of veterans, as well as provide education on how to identify problems and available mental health services, and how best to access them. We also recommend targeting the above awareness raising and education efforts at serving personnel and those responsible for their care as earlier prevention and intervention is likely to reduce the need further down the line after leaving service.

Ensure access to support and treatment for co-occurring alcohol misuse

 IAPT services do not currently provide treatment for co-occurring alcohol misuse. Alcohol misuse was found to be more prevalent in veterans than non-veterans. Alcohol may be used as a coping strategy for mental health symptoms and has been shown to jeopardise the success of treatment for mental health problems. Treating alcohol misuse and mental health problems separately and sequentially can delay access to effective mental health treatment. We recommend that IAPT services develop co-working relationships with alcohol misuse treatment initiatives to ensure their patients are receiving adequate and timely support for both alcohol and mental health difficulties.

Joined up working between mental health, alcohol misuse and welfare services

Given that mental health problems and alcohol misuse were highly prevalent in the unemployed, including those unable to work both due to illness and disability (both veterans and non-veterans), we recommend that social and welfare support is a key element of any veteran's care package, where appropriate, and that organisations delivering this support work closely with mental health and alcohol misuse services. Joined up working in this way increases the likelihood that veterans' needs will be met. Veterans with co-occurring difficulties/complex needs often need care co-ordination to help them navigate the various services/organisations providing support. A key element of the delivery model of the specialist NHS veteran mental health services (Veteran Transition Intervention and Liaison (TIL) services) is to provide such care co-ordination for veterans, some of whom may be receiving psychological therapy through a local IAPT service.

Encourage veterans to utilise the IAPT initiative

 Our findings suggest that veterans are just as likely to recover from a mild to moderate mental health disorder following psychological treatment at an IAPT service as non-veterans. We therefore recommend that the IAPT initiative raise awareness of their services to veterans and to services to whom veterans initially present. They should also train their staff in veteran sensitive practice. The findings from the current study should also be disseminated widely to the general public, beyond typical academic and policy channels, in order to increase veterans' trust in these generic NHS services.

IAPT database

- Given the limitations currently inherent in the IAPT data we recommend that (i) the military identifier is made a mandatory question rather than a required one this would mean that all patients must be asked whether they are a veteran or not; and (ii) that all patients are asked about lifetime trauma in order that rates of screening for PTSD are improved.
- Following our difficulties accessing the IAPT dataset, we recommend that NHS Digital (the custodians of the data) implement a streamlined application process for IAPT data so that more researchers can access and analyse these data (gaining access to the IAPT database can be very time-consuming causing delays to research).

2.0 Glossary

CMD	Common mental disorders.
PTSD	Post-traumatic stress disorder.
Veteran	An individual who has served at least one day in the UK Armed Forces as a regular and has since left
Non-veteran	A person who has never served in the UK Armed Forces.
KCMHR	King's Centre for Military Health Research.
APMS	Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey
UKHLS	UK Household Longitudinal Study – commonly known as 'Understanding Society'
IAPT	Improving Access to Psychological Therapies
CI	Confidence Interval
OR	Odds Ratio
AOR	Adjusted Odds Ratio
TIL service	Transition Intervention and Liaison service
CTS	Complex Treatment Service

3.0 Background

3.1 Veteran mental health and the Armed Forces Covenant (study 1)

The majority of Armed Forces (AF) personnel cope well with the challenges of military service and successfully adapt to civilian life after they leave [4]. For some, however, experiences during military service can negatively impact on their mental health [5]. Ensuring there are services to meet the mental health needs of veterans is a UK government priority1 and a social and legal obligation enshrined in the Armed Forces Covenant (AFC) [2]. Despite this, there is relatively little recent UK research which specifically examines whether the mental health of veterans is similar to those who have never served in the military. More research is needed it is only by understanding the nature and extent of the mental health burden experienced by some military veterans that the government can ensure that they are at 'no disadvantage' - a key principle of the AFC.

Findings from a 2011 study comparing the mental health of UK veterans with non-veterans found no difference between the two groups [6]. However, the 257 veterans who participated in this 2011 study were recruited in 2007 so the sample included very few veterans who had served during the later military conflicts in Iraq and Afghanistan. The results of the 2011 study may not therefore be representative of the current UK veteran population who served at the time of these conflicts. Indeed, findings from recent studies indicate that the mental health of serving personnel and veterans may be poorer than those who have never served in the military. For example, a 2015 study comparing the mental health of serving personnel with that of the general population found that serving personnel were more likely to have CMD such as anxiety and depression [7]. A 2018 study also found that veterans were more likely to report probable PTSD than serving military personnel [3].

To determine whether current UK veterans are at a disadvantage, robust mental health comparisons are required using a larger veteran sample that is representative of veterans who left service more recently.

3.2 The Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) initiative (study 2)

As UK military personnel leave the Armed Forces, the responsibility for their mental health care primarily falls to the NHS. Currently, most UK veterans with mild to moderate mental health problems, such as anxiety disorders and depression, and who access services, are likely to be offered psychological treatment via NHS Improving Access to Psychological Therapies (IAPT) services [8]. IAPT services offer a range of evidencebased interventions for mild to moderate mental health problems including mild to moderate PTSD (which may be comorbid with depression and anxiety). Treatments are organised in a stepped care model [9] in accordance with the clinical guidelines issued by the UK's National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Cognitive behavioural therapy (CBT) is recommended for all anxiety disorders (including trauma focused CBT for PTSD), and a wider range of treatments (CBT, counselling, couples therapy, interpersonal therapy, and brief psychodynamic therapy) for depression [10]. IAPT referrals are accepted from primary health care professionals, the justice service, public service or an employer - self-referrals are also accepted. The mean number of therapy sessions is 6.4. Currently there is no data examining whether these generic treatments are as effective for veterans who access IAPT services compared to those who have not served in the military. This is required to understand whether IAPT referrals are appropriate for veterans.

Individuals with mental health problems often delay seeking treatment. This has been evidenced in both serving personnel and veterans [5,11,12] with personnel being reluctant to seek help whilst serving for a variety of reasons, for example, due to stigma (self-stigma and the perceived stigma of others) and only wanting to seek help once they have left the military (e.g. due to fear of effect on career).

1 Throughout this report we refer to 'probable' disorders as the outcome measures used in our research were not diagnostic interviews, but rather screening tools. The latter can suggest the probable existence of a disorder based on symptom scores, but cannot establish a diagnosis.

Delaying help seeking may have additional consequences because the efficacy of mental health treatment in veterans has been shown to be affected not only by mental health comorbidity, but also by the severity and chronicity of their disorders [13]. The majority of veterans who require psychological therapy for mild/moderate mental health disorders are referred to an IAPT service. A comparison of the clinical profile and treatment outcomes in veterans and non-veterans who receive psychological therapy in IAPT services is required to determine if the referral of so many veterans to these services is justified.

3.3 Project aims:

- To establish if veterans are more likely to have a mental health problem than non-veterans of the same age and gender in order to determine whether or not current UK veterans are at a significant disadvantage to non-veterans. Sociodemographic characteristics (such as socioeconomic status, employment status and marital status) are known to be associated with mental health, and as such these are accounted for in our analysis.
- 2. To determine how veteran IAPT patients compare to non-veteran IAPT patients in:
 - a. the severity and comorbidity of their mental health problems when they are first referred,
 - b. their adherence to and progression through treatment, and
 - c. the likelihood that they will improve and recover from comparable mental health problems.

This will provide us with an understanding of the mental health problems of veterans who seek help through IAPT, as well as the suitability of IAPT treatments for this particular group of help seekers.

4.0 Study 1

The prevalence of mental health disorders and alcohol misuse among veterans and non-veterans in the UK

This study examined how the prevalence of CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse in current UK veterans (specifically, those veterans who were serving at the time of conflicts, such as Iraq (2003-2011) and Afghanistan (2002-2014)), compared to non-veterans, using large, nationally representative samples of those who served during this time. The comparison accounts for sociodemographic characteristics associated with poor mental health, such as employment status and socio-economic classification. We have also examined mental health in men and women separately, where possible, to determine if there are any meaningful differences in how veteran men and women compare to their non-veteran counterparts and to each other.

Large samples of veterans (who served during and after recent conflicts) and the general population (non-veterans) from separate studies are analysed. Both samples were combined into a single dataset and matched on age and gender to ensure comparability.

4.1 Veteran and non-veteran samples

Veteran sample

Our veteran sample was taken from phase 3 (Oct 2014 – Dec 2016) of the King's Centre for Military Health Research (KCMHR) cohort study, a large ongoing study of UK military personnel assessing the physical and mental health consequences (i.e. CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse) of military service and deployment.

Veterans for the purposes of this study are those who reported serving during the time of recent conflicts such as Iraq and Afghanistan, as regulars, and have since left service. Thus, those still engaging in active service (who had not left service), and those who have only ever served as reservists (which could include both active and former reservists), were excluded from this study, the latter due to insufficient data to determine whether they had left the military. Of the 8,094 (serving and ex-serving) who participated in phase 3 of the KCMHR cohort study, 2,917 participants met our definition of a veteran and also fully completed the questionnaire.

Descriptive statistics for veteran sample

- Veterans were aged 22-74.
- 91% were male (n=2612), 9% were female (n=305).
- 91% (n=2567) were employed (either full or parttime).
- 85% (n=2512) were married or in a long-term relationship.
- 71% (n=2124) were educated to A level or higher.

Table 1 shows the measures used in the KCMHR cohort to assess probable CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse.

lable 1: Mental health measures utilised in this stu
--

Health Issue	Measure	Score cut-off for diagnosis	
Common Mental Disorders (CMD)	12 item General Health Questionnaire (GHQ12)	4 or more	
Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD)	17 item National Centre for PTSD Checklist (PCL-C)	50 or more	
Alcohol Misuse	10 item WHO Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT)	16 or more	

Non-veteran samples

Our non-veteran sample was taken from two surveys: the 2014-2016 UK Household Longitudinal Study (UKHLS) and the 2014 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS). The use of two surveys was necessary as mental health assessments needed to be made using the same measures of PTSD, CMD and alcohol misuse as used by the KCMHR cohort study to ensure comparability – UKHLS contains the same measure of CMD, while APMS contains the same measures of PTSD and alcohol misuse. No single general population survey with all three of these measures was available.

UK Household Longitudinal Study (UKHLS) - Wave 6 (2014)



- Conducted during the same time period as phase 3 of the KCMHR cohort study.
- Assessed CMD using the GHQ12.
- Large representative sample of the general population
- Contains a military identifier to ensure veteran participants are removed.

The UKHLS is the largest panel survey in the world. Launched in 2008 as a continuation of the British Household Panel Survey, the UKHLS followed the original sample in addition to a a newly selected General Population Sample (GPS) in 2009 of 25,500 responding households across the UK, who have been followed up since. The GPS is based upon a proportionately stratified, equal probability (clustered) sample of residential addresses drawn to a uniform design throughout England, Scotland and Wales. Wave 6 of UKHLS (2014-2016) achieved an individual response rate of 65% (in the adult sample).

2014 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS)



- Conducted during the same time period as phase 3 of the KCMHR cohort study.
- Assessed PTSD and alcohol misuse using the PCL-C and the AUDIT.
- Large representative sample of the general population.
- Contains a military identifier to ensure veteran participants are removed.

The APMS provides data on the prevalence of both treated and untreated psychiatric disorders in the English adult population (aged 16 yrs and over). The sample for APMS 2014 was designed to be representative of the population living in private households in England, adopting a multi-stage stratified probability sampling design [14] and achieved a response rate of 57%².

Combining veteran and non-veteran samples (matching)

To enable comparisons between veterans and nonveterans, our veteran sample was reweighted to match on exact age and gender with the respective non-veteran sample.

UKHLS: For our comparison of CMD across veterans and non-veterans, KCMHR and UKHLS data were combined into a single dataset.

- UKHLS participants outside the age range of our veteran sample were removed as were those who reported currently or previously serving in the Armed Forces.
- Sample size = 22,760

APMS: Separate analyses were conducted for comparisons of PTSD and alcohol misuse in veterans and non-veterans where KCMHR and APMS data were combined into a single dataset.

- APMS participants outside the age range of the veteran sample or who reported ever serving in the Armed Forces were excluded.
- Sample size = 5,871

For each set of analysis (i.e. KCMHR vs UKHLS, and KCMHR vs APMS), our veteran sample was weighted for non-response (i.e. the data for participants less likely to take part contributed more to the weighted analyses so that the weighted data resembles the sociodemographic composition of the population), and additional entropy weights were applied to the respective non-veteran samples to ensure age and gender comparability. All proportions and odds ratios reported in this study are weighted, while frequencies are unweighted.

2 Prevalence of CMD on non-veterans from England is very similar to the overall UK prevalence – see page 10 for details.

4.2 **Prevalence of CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse**

Overall, veterans self-reported a significantly higher prevalence (i.e. the proportion of the sample meeting criteria) of probable CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse than non-veterans (see Figure 1)³.

Figure 1: Prevalence of probable alcohol misuse, CMD and PTSD in veterans and non-veterans



Gender

Veteran and non-veteran mental health comparisons were considered for men and women separately. As shown in Table 2, the prevalence of all mental health outcomes was found to be statistically significantly higher in male veterans compared to male non-veterans. Among women however, mental health prevalence was very similar for veterans and non-veterans. Prevalence of PTSD and CMD were found to be the same in both male and female veterans⁴.

Table 2: Mental health prevalence in veterans and nonveterans by gender⁵

	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)
Men		
Alcohol Misuse ***	6% (106)	11% (253)
PTSD ***	5% (101)	8% (169)
CMD ***	16% (1466)	23% (557)
Women		
Alcohol Misuse	2% (69)	3% (11)
PTSD	7% (192)	8% (18)
CMD	21% (2597)	23% (61)

* p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

In further analyses which adjusted for sociodemographic characteristics (marital status, education and employment status), the odds of male veterans reporting probable CMD (AOR 1.84, CI 1.60-2.12), PTSD (AOR 2.77, CI 1.95-3.94) and alcohol misuse (AOR 2.32, CI 1.74-3.10) were still statistically significantly higher than male non-veterans. No significant differences were found between female veterans and female non-veterans.

Working and non-working groups

To assess mental health differences by veteran status in working and non-working groups, a binary version of employment status was used in our comparison of mental health prevalence with employed (full-time / part-time) defined as working, and all other responses defined as non-working. When we stratified by working status, the same differences were found - other than for alcohol. We found that PTSD (AOR 2.76, CI 1.82-4.20) and CMD (AOR 1.86, CI 1.58-2.18) prevalence was statistically significantly higher in working veterans compared to working non-veterans and the same difference was shown for those not in work. Though the proportion of non-working veterans who misused alcohol was somewhat higher than non-working non-veterans, this was not found to be statistically significantly different. Although a formal comparison was not made, the prevalence of CMD and PTSD was noticeably higher in non-working veterans compared to working veterans.

3 Please note that APMS is England only while UKHLS and KCMHR are UK studies. When our analysis of UKHLS participants are restricted to England only, we find very similar CMD prevalence rates to the full UK sample (16.5%).

4 As the veteran sample is overwhelmingly male (91%), overall, we find that veterans are more likely to have a probable mental health problem (i.e. findings from the male participants are obscuring findings from the female participants). It is only when we look at gender separately that we realise that there is no difference between female veterans and female non-veterans.

5 UKHLS restricted to England for CMD (stratified by gender): men = 16.0%, women = 21.6%

Table 3: Mental health prevalence in veterans and nonveterans in working and non-working groups

	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)
Working		
Alcohol Misuse ***	5% (103)	11% (228)
PTSD ***	3% (100)	7% (143)
CMD ***	13% (2329)	22% (507)
Non-working		
Alcohol Misuse	8% (72)	12% (36)
PTSD	12% (193)	19% (44)
CMD	26% (1734)	40% (111)

* p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

Further regression analysis showed that the significant differences between veterans and non-veterans remained after adjusting for sociodemographic characteristics. It should be noted that while the proportion of veterans who misused alcohol in working and non-working groups was comparable (11% and 12% respectively), the proportion of non-veterans who misused alcohol was slightly greater in the non-working group (5% vs 8% respectively) – see Table 3.

4.3 Symptoms of PTSD and alcohol misuse

Alcohol misuse symptom clusters

The AUDIT (15) broadly assesses alcohol misuse (also referred to as harmful drinking), but a more detailed interpretation of a patient's total score may be obtained by looking at which specific drinking behaviours are reported. This allows us to assess whether veteran men and women were more likely to display signs of hazardous drinking, alcohol related harm or alcohol dependence.

Hazardous drinking

Hazardous drinking is a pattern of alcohol consumption that increases the risk of harmful consequences for the user or others. Hazardous drinking patterns are of public health significance despite the absence of any current disorder in the individual user.

Alcohol-related harm

Alcohol-related harm refers to alcohol consumption that results in consequences to physical and mental health.

Alcohol dependence

Alcohol dependence is typically characterised by as a strong desire to consume alcohol, impaired control over its use, persistent drinking despite harm-full consequences, a higher priority given to drinking than to other activities and obligations, increased alcohol tolerance, and a physical withdrawal reaction when alcohol use is discontinued.

Male veterans were significantly more likely to meet the criteria for hazardous (51% vs 36%), dependent (18% vs 11%) and harmful drinking (30% vs 21%) than non-veterans. Female veterans were significantly more likely to report symptoms of hazardous drinking compared to female non-veterans (42% vs 30%, respectively).

Female veterans were not significantly more likely to meet criteria for symptom of dependent (9% vs 7%) and harmful drinking (20% vs 17%) than non-veterans.

PTSD symptom clusters

PTSD is an anxiety disorder characterised by three distinct clusters of symptoms that develop following exposure to an event perceived to be traumatic. The symptom clusters⁶ include:

Re-experiencing

Involuntarily and vividly reliving the traumatic event (e.g. nightmares, flashbacks and other intrusive recollections).

Avoidance

Avoiding cues associated with the event along with general emotional numbing (e.g. avoidance of people and/or places related to the traumatic event, restricted affect).

Hyperarousal

An abnormally heightened state of anxiety that occurs whenever a traumatic event is thought about (e.g. sleep difficulties, exaggerated startle).

Questions on the PCL-C questionnaire (designed to assess probable PTSD) each refer to one of these symptom clusters. It is therefore possible to determine whether veterans were more likely to experience these PTSD symptom clusters than non-veterans by assessing on which PCL-C questions points were scored. We found that male veterans were significantly more likely to meet criteria for all symptom clusters than male nonveterans; for re-experiencing (12% vs 10%), avoidance (9% vs 6%) and hyperarousal (13% vs 9%). There was no statistically significant difference between female veterans and non-veterans in the number who met criteria for any of the PTSD symptom clusters.

4.4 Comorbidity – PTSD and alcohol misuse

The association between PTSD and alcohol misuse is well established [16]. In particular, alcohol misuse may be more common when an individual reports 'avoidance' symptoms, as the individual may use alcohol to avoid memories or to numb fear [17]. PTSD symptom clusters have previously been found to be associated with alcohol misuse in both veterans and non-veterans [17].

To determine whether veterans were more likely to exhibit comorbid alcohol misuse and PTSD than non-veterans of the same age and gender, this study examined alcohol misuse in those who met the following criteria (with the analyses repeated for each of these groups):

- a. Met caseness criteria for probable PTSD (PCL-C score of 50+)
- b. Met criteria for each PTSD symptom cluster
- c. Were sub-threshold for PTSD (PCL-C scores of 30-49), i.e. experiencing a number of symptoms, but the total score does not reach the cut-off for probable PTSD

Table 4 shows that the proportion who met criteria for neither alcohol misuse nor PTSD was significantly higher in non-veterans (89.6% non-veterans vs 83.5% veterans), while the proportion of those either meeting criteria for only alcohol misuse (9.4% veterans, 5.5% non-veterans) or for both alcohol and PTSD was significantly higher in veterans (2.1% veterans vs 0.6% non-veterans).

Table 4: Prevalence of alcohol misuse and PTSD comorbidity in veterans and non-veterans

Alcohol and PTSD comorbidity	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)	p (chi2)
Neither alcohol misuse nor PTSD	89.6% (5,119)	83.5% (2,491)	0.00
Alcohol misuse only	5.5% (153)	9.4% (212)	0.00
PTSD only	4.9% (271)	6.4% (134)	0.07
Both alcohol misuse and PTSD	0.6% (22)	2.1% (51)	0.00

We further found that veterans who reported PTSD or met criteria for any PTSD symptom cluster were significantly more likely to misuse alcohol than nonveterans (see Figure 2). Veterans who were sub-threshold for PTSD were also more likely to misuse alcohol than non-veterans (23.8% vs 15.8% - P=0.02), suggesting that alcohol misuse comorbidity was more common in veterans regardless of PTSD symptomatology.

Figure 2: Proportion misusing alcohol in those who report PTSD and PTSD symptoms



4.5 Socio-demographic characteristics and poor mental health

The strength or direction of the association between socio-demographic characteristics (age, gender, marital status or employment status) and poor mental health were sometimes found to be significantly different in veterans compared to non-veterans. For example, amongst non-veterans, women were more likely to have a probable mental health problem than men, but no gender difference was found in veterans. Such differences are outlined below:

Common Mental Disorders

Employment status

Both non-veterans and veterans who were unemployed or unable to work due to long term illness or disability were more likely to have probable CMD – though the impact of unemployment and disability on the likelihood of CMD was greater in veterans than non-veterans.

Gender

Amongst the general population, women were more likely to have probable CMD than men. However, this gender difference was not shown amongst veterans.

Age

Veterans aged 45⁺ were less likely to have probable CMD than younger participants, though for nonveterans, only those aged 65⁺ were less likely to have probable CMD.

PTSD

Marital status

For both samples being single was significantly associated with having probable PTSD – although the **association was weaker for veterans**.

Age

Younger to middle aged veterans (22-44 yrs) were more likely to meet criteria for probable PTSD caseness than older aged veterans (44-74 yrs). While in non-veterans, those younger to middle aged (22-44 yrs) were more likely to meet criteria for probable PTSD caseness than older aged non-veterans of retirement age (65-74 yrs).

Alcohol Misuse

Marital status

Veterans who were separated, divorced or widowed were more likely to indicate probable alcohol misuse (compared to being in a relationship); while single veterans were no more likely to misuse alcohol than veterans in a relationship. For non-veterans, only those who were single (compared to those in a relationship) were more likely to misuse alcohol.

5.0 Study 2

Veteran engagement and response to IAPT treatments

What is IAPT data?

Data is taken from IAPT's online, secure electronic database which is used by clinicians to input data that is routinely collected on patients. IAPT services use a standardised protocol and collect symptomatic and functional outcome data at baseline (first clinical assessment), during treatment (session by session) and after treatment has ended.

National level data gathered between 2014 - 2017 was assessed. Patients reported whether they were an ex-service member, a dependant of an ex-service member, or neither. This variable has been dichotomised to produce a veteran status variable where those who indicate that they are ex-service personnel are veterans, and those who have never served in the military or are dependants of those in the military are non-veterans. It is not mandatory to complete this indicator and those who did not respond were removed from this analysis. Patients who indicated they were actively serving were also removed. This resulted in a sample size of 2,062,138 (veterans = 2.50% (n=51,499) and non-veterans = 97.50% (n=2,010,639)) – of note the general population in Great Britain is composed of around 5% veterans. In our examination of baseline characteristics and referral methods this full sample is utilised.

5.1 Sociodemographic characteristics of IAPT service users

The socio-demographic characteristics of veterans and non-veterans were examined using data on gender, ethnicity (White, Mixed, Asian, Black, other) and age and employment status at baseline (employed, unemployed, retired, long term ill/disabled or economically inactive).

Figure 3: Gender composition in veterans and non-veteran IAPT service users



The majority of IAPT patients in both samples were white (Veterans = 95%, Non-veterans = 88%), while the gender and age composition of veteran and nonveteran IAPT patients were found to differ. As shown in Figure 3, most non-veteran patients were female (66%) while the majority of veteran patients were male (81%). The latter would be expected given that around 9 out of 10 serving military personnel are male. Figure 4 shows the age composition of both samples – veterans were typically older than non-veterans; the median age of a veteran patient was 48 years compared to 37 years for non-veterans.

Figure 4: Age composition of veteran and non-veteran IAPT service users



We can see in Table 5 below the employment status for veterans and non-veterans of working age and by gender. Overall, in patients of working age, veterans regardless of gender were less likely to be economically inactive than non-veterans.

Table 5: Employment status for IAPT service users of working age

	Employed	Unemployed	Economically Inactive	LTS or disabled	Retired
Working age					
Veteran	62%	15%	4%	14%	5%
Non-veteran	59%	15%	13%	11%	3%
Males of working age					
Veteran	61%	17%	3%	15%	5%
Non-veteran	60%	19%	7%	12%	2%
Females of working age					
Veteran	63%	10%	10%	10%	5%
Non-veteran	58%	13%	16%	10%	3%

5.2 Mental health upon referral

Mental health prevalence and severity at baseline

Anxiety

Anxiety symptoms were measured using the Generalised Anxiety Disorder Scale (GAD-7). This is a screening tool with a 7-item scale, with each item scored from 0 to 3 [18].

Depression

The Patient Health Questionnaire Depression scale (PHQ-9), a 9-item scale, is a screening tool for depression and was used to assess symptoms of depression [19]. The item scoring for this scale is similar to the GAD-7, with responses also ranging from 0 to 3.

PTSD

IAPT patients were also assessed for symptoms of PTSD using the Impact of Events Scale- Revised (IES-R), a measure of subjective distress in response to a specific traumatic event. This is a 22-item scale, with each item scored from 0 to 4.

While 80% of the available sample size was assessed for anxiety and depression at baseline, only 4% of patients were assessed for PTSD. This is because patients were only asked to complete the IES-R if any of the following occurred:

- a. The IAPT triage team believed the patient was displaying symptoms of PTSD
- b. The patient reported experiencing a traumatic event or explicitly stated that they had PTSD
- c. The PDSQ (Psychiatric Diagnostic Screening Questionnaire) screen tool was administered by the IAPT triage team which indicated probable PTSD.

We therefore treated those who were not assessed for PTSD as not having PTSD.

Table 6 shows the recommended cut-off score for each of these mental health measures, and the scores used to assess severity. Patients were divided into four initial severity groupings (nil, mild, moderate, or high) -GAD-7 and PHQ-9 score were divided on the basis of published norms [18,20]. However the IES-R does not have established cut-off points for severity groupings. To remedy this absence in IES-R cut-off points, we proposed cut-off scores for the four severity groupings as shown in the table below. Based on suggested guidelines, we proposed a score between 0-23 to indicate no symptoms ('nil') and 24-32 to indicate 'mild' symptoms (21). We also extrapolated the 'high' category score (50-88) from the PTSD Checklist (PCL) as it is a PTSD assessment tool with a similar scoring structure based on DSM-IV (22). The 'moderate' score bandings therefore fell in between 'mild' and 'high' (33-49).

Table 6: IAPT mental health measures and score cut-offs

Measure	Threshold	Severity Score			
		Nil	Mild	Moderate	High
GAD-7	8	0-4	5-9	10-14	15-21
PHQ-9	10	0-4	5-9	10-19	19-27
IES-R	33	0-23	24-32	33-49	50-88

As shown in Figure 5, the prevalence of depression at baseline for veterans was very similar to non-veterans. Regression analysis confirmed that there was no significant difference between the two groups (AOR 1.14, CI 1.11-1.17).

The prevalence of veteran patients at baseline with anxiety (those with a GAD-7 score of 8+) was 4% lower than non-veteran patients and simple regression analysis showed veterans were less likely to have anxiety (OR 0.79, CI 0.77-0.81). However, after adjusting for age and gender, we found no significant difference between veteran and non-veteran patients (AOR 1.03, CI 1.01-1.06).

Figure 5: Baseline mental health diagnosis in veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients⁷



A significantly higher proportion of veterans had PTSD compared to non-veterans (6% vs 2% – OR 3.39, CI 3.25-3.53). This difference persisted even after adjusting the regression analysis for age and gender (AOR 3.88, CI 3.71-4.05).

Table 7: Median mental health scores at first assessment for veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients

	Non-veteran	Veteran
Anxiety (GAD-7)	14	14
Depression (PHQ-9)	16	16
PTSD (IES-R)	59	60

Table 7 shows the median⁸ mental health scores at baseline were very similar for veterans and non-veterans. There was little difference between veterans and non-veterans in the severity of anxiety and depression symptoms on first assessment. The median overall PTSD score (out of those who scored at least 24, indicating at least mild PTSD symptoms) was similar in veterans and non-veterans.

5.3 Comorbidity

Veterans were statistically significantly more likely to meet criteria for all three conditions (PTSD, depression and anxiety) during their first IAPT assessment (4% vs 1% – AOR 4.12, CI 3.92-4.33).

Of patients who only met criteria for one mental health problem (see Table 8), the most common diagnosis was anxiety (veterans = 56.1% of the 12.3%, non-veterans = 66.2% of the 12.9%). It should be noted that whilst some patients did not meet specific criteria for any particular condition (27.8% of non-veterans and 27.4% of veterans – see Table 8) their overall symptom burden across conditions may still have been high (i.e. they may have multiple symptoms, but not enough within any one diagnostic cluster to meet the threshold suggestive of a diagnosis of a specific disorder). There was a higher proportion of veterans with 3 co-existing conditions compared to non-veterans, and a slightly lower proportion of veterans with 2 co-existing conditions compared to non-veterans.

Table 8: Number of co-occurring mental health problems during their first assessment

Number of mental health disorders	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)
0	27.83% (559, 594)	27.43% (14,124)
1	12.88% (259,020)	12.28% (6,325)
2	58.02% (1,166,558)	55.95% (28,813)
3	1.27% (25,467)	4.34% (2,237)

7 Patients may meet more than one criterion for a mental health problem.

8 The median is the value separating the higher half from the lower half of a data sample (i.e. the middle value). The basic advantage of the median in describing data compared to the mean (often simply described as the "average") is that it is not skewed so much by a small proportion of extremely large or small values, and so it may give a better idea of a "typical" value.

5.4 Treatment adherence

We found that overall veterans adhere to treatment as well as non-veterans. The proportion of patients who dropped out of treatment was similar for veterans (21.2%) and non-veterans (20.7%) and no significant difference between the two samples was found (AOR 1.04, CI 1.00- 1.07). We found a very weak but statistically significant difference between veterans and non-veterans in the proportion of patients who did not attend at least one session (veteran=14.5%, nonveteran=13.8% - AOR 1.06, CI 1.02-1.11). This appeared to be because veterans were more likely to be older than non-veterans, and younger patients were more likely to DNA (many studies have also found younger patients more likely to DNA than older ones (23)).

Figure 7: Treatment adherence for veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients



5.5 Mental health improvement and recovery

How did we make the samples comparable?

In our examination of treatment outcomes and adherence, the non-veteran sample was reduced and re-weighted to improve comparability with the veteran sample.

- The sample of non-veteran IAPT patients compared to veteran patients was reduced at a ratio of 5:1 (a more optimal sample size for comparative studies) (24).
 - Resulting in a sample size = 308,994
 - Veterans = 51,499 (17%)
 - Non-veterans = 257,495 (83%).
- The non-veteran sample was then re-weighted to match the veteran sample on age and gender – ensuring that both samples have the same proportion of men and women, and the same proportion of participants of each age category.

Mental health improvement

We conducted analysis to determine whether veteran IAPT patients were more likely to show reliable improvement in their mental health symptoms during their treatment compared to non-veterans.

What is reliable improvement?

Patients were considered to have shown **reliable improvement** if the decrease in score from their first to their final assessment exceeded the measurement error of the relevant scale (PHQ-9 >5, GAD-7 >3 IES-R >8). For PTSD – only patients who scored at least 24 at baseline were included when examining improvement. This is because the IAPT model was not specifically designed to treat PTSD and likely only patients who display at least mild symptom levels would see any improvement.

The final mental health scores used to calculate reliable improvement were the last available after baseline scores, usually from the final therapy session but occasionally from an earlier session. Improvement scores were only calculated for patients who were assessed at least twice to avoid the first and last score being taken from the same appointment. As shown in Table 9, a greater proportion of both veterans and non-veterans showed improvement in PTSD (approx. 74-76%) compared to depression (approx. 50-52%) or anxiety (approx. 59-60%), though the number of individuals screened for PTSD (n=1034) was much smaller than that screened for depression and anxiety (n=>112,000). There was little overall difference in the proportion of veterans and non-veterans who reported reliable improvement in PTSD. Veterans with mild to moderate PTSD scores were marginally more likely to improve than non-veterans, but numbers were quite small and no statistically significant difference between the groups was found⁹. There was no difference in the improvement in PTSD scores in veterans compared to non-veterans with high scores.

Table 9: Reliable improvement in mental health score for veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients.

Number of mental health disorders	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)
Depression		
No Reliable Improvement	49.9% (57,493)	48.0% (11,363)
Reliable Improvement	50.1% (55,306)	52.0% (12,155)
Anxiety		
No Reliable Improvement	40.6% (46,325)	40.8% (9,663)
Reliable Improvement	59.4% (66,412)	59.2% (13,850)
PTSD – Baseline	score 24-88	
No Reliable Improvement	25.5% (229)	24.3% (169)
Reliable Improvement	74.5% (805)	75.7% (527)
PTSD - Baseline	score 24-49 (Mild/Moderat	e)
No Reliable Improvement	26.6% (67)	23.9% (47)
Reliable Improvement	73.4% (212)	76.1% (150)
PTSD – Baseline s	score 50-88 (High)	
No Reliable Improvement	24.9% (162)	24.5% (122)
Reliable Improvement	75.0% (593)	75.5% (377)

Mental health recovery

Recovery from mental health disorders was compared in veteran and non-veteran IAPT patients.

What is reliable recovery?

This study used a reliable recovery index where patients were deemed to have recovered if they scored above the threshold for a probable mental health problem at their first assessment and below it at their final assessment while also showing reliable improvement. This indicates symptom change sufficient enough to warrant recovery, and avoids the problem of deeming patients as recovered if they have passed from caseness to non-caseness during their assessment period but made minimal progress [25].

Depression and anxiety

Depression and anxiety were assessed in conjunction as they are often highly comorbid. A patient was classified as recovered from anxiety and depression if their GAD7 and PHQ9 scores were above the clinical cut-off at baseline, decreased by the measurement error of both scales, and were below the clinical cut-off at final assessment. Only patients who scored above threshold for either depression or anxiety when first assessed were included in this assessment.

PTSD

Recovery from PTSD is assessed in isolation to other mental health scores. A patient was classified as recovered from PTSD if their IES-R score was above the threshold at baseline, demonstrated reliable improvement in their mental health score and were below the clinical cut-off at their final assessment. Only patients who score above the clinical cut-off for PTSD (IES-R = 33) when first assessed were included¹⁰. An additional assessment for those with higher scores on the IES-R was also conducted.

9 This meant we were unable to detect a statistically significant difference.

10 Therefore, patients with 'mild' PTSD score (24-32) could not be included in this assessment.

Table 10: Reliable recovery from depression, anxiety and PTSD for veterans and non-veterans

Number of mental health disorders	Non-veteran %(n)	Veteran %(n)
Anxiety and depre	ession	
No recovery	55.1% (57,059)	55.8% (11,406)
Reliable recovery	44.9% (44,228)	44.2% (9,019)
PTSD – Baseline s	score 33-49 (Moderate)	
No recovery	28.4% (65)	25.0% (42)
Reliable recovery	71.6% (178)	75.0% (126)
PTSD – Baseline s	score 50-88 (High)	
No recovery	41.2% (303)	44.1% (220)
Reliable Recovery	58.8% (452)	55.9% (279)

The findings in Table 10 suggested that there is no difference between veterans and non-veterans regarding reliable recovery from anxiety, depression or PTSD – though veterans with moderate scores seem slightly more likely to recover, and those with high scores are less likely to recover, there was **no statistically significant difference between the two groups** (this is likely due to the small sample size).

As a side note, co-occurring conditions (e.g. anxiety or depression or both) were found to reduce the odds of recovering from PTSD in both veterans and nonveterans who scored high at baseline -59% of veterans recovered compared to 62% of non-veterans, but **no significant difference between the two groups was found** (chi2 p-value = 0.3954).

Both veterans and non-veterans who reliably recovered after reporting a high PTSD score at baseline had a median of 14 appointments. For those who reliably recovered from moderate PTSD scores, veterans had a median of 8 appointments and non-veterans had a median of 13 (again the number of both groups of patients in this category was quite small and not enough to detect significant differences between the two groups).

6.0 Discussion

Main findings

- 1. Male veterans were more likely to have a mental health disorder or misuse alcohol than male non-veterans of the same age.
- Veterans who seek help via IAPT for a mild or moderate mental health problem do not respond or adhere to treatment differently than non-veterans.

Veteran mental health – How does it compare to non-veterans?

Study 1 compared the prevalence of alcohol misuse, PTSD and CMD in a large sample of veterans with a comparative sample of non-veterans in order to answer an important and timely question. We found that overall, UK veterans who served at the time of recent military operations to Iraq and Afghanistan were more likely to exhibit probable CMD (23% vs 16%), PTSD (7% vs 5%) and misuse alcohol (10% vs 5%) than non-veterans.

- When we compared working and non-working groups, we found that working veterans were more likely to meet criteria for probable CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse than working non-veterans, though non-working veterans were more likely to report probable CMD and PTSD only than non-working non-veterans.
- When we looked at males and females separately, we found no statistically significant difference between female veterans and female non-veterans in all outcomes, but male veterans were more likely to have a mental health problem or misuse alcohol than male non-veterans.
- Being ill or disabled was associated with CMD and PTSD for both veterans and non-veterans, but the strength of this association was greater amongst veterans.

The only previous UK mental health comparison study between veterans and non-veterans – Woodhead (2011b) – found no significant difference between the two groups. Woodhead utilised an older cohort of veterans, very few of whom had served during recent military operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, and many of whom had served in the military under National Service and Conscription meaning they may have had more similarities with the general population than our cohort of more recent veterans who volunteered to serve in the military. Another interpretation is that the differences we found between veterans and non-veterans may have resulted from exposure to recent operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, or any changes in the experience of transition out of the military that have occurred in the past 20 years. It is also possible that other vulnerability factors, such as increased childhood adversity in the military sample (26) (or the cumulative impact of childhood adversity combined with adulthood traumatic events) are affecting male veterans' mental health. Our sensitivity analyses suggested that deployment or experience of being deployed in a combat role were unlikely to explain the difference in prevalence of CMD and alcohol misuse between male veterans and non-veterans. However, a significant difference in prevalence of probable PTSD was found between male veterans who had deployed to Iraq or Afghanistan and non-veterans, while a difference was not observed between veterans who had not deployed to these conflicts and non-veterans, suggesting that deployment or experiences while on deployment explained some of the difference in probable PTSD prevalence. However, there are many other factors which we did not measure which may potentially explain the higher prevalence of mental health and alcohol problems in veterans compared to non-veterans, such as differences in rates of childhood adversity, the impact of family separations during military service, service-related injuries, or the challenge of adapting to civilian life after leaving service.

Fundamental differences between veterans and nonveterans in their awareness of mental health problems may have contributed to the differences found between the two groups. Veterans might be more likely to report PTSD because they are more familiar with the language of the symptoms. There have also been ongoing efforts within the military to combat mental health stigma, and, similarly, initiatives to address mental health stigma in the general population, both of which began in earnest after the data used in the 2011 study was collected. As a result, veterans in our sample may be more forthcoming in reporting symptoms of their mental health problems than those who have never served in the military.

Veteran IAPT patients – How do they respond to treatment?

Study 2 examined mental health data from veteran and non-veteran patients who received treatment via the NHS IAPT initiative between 2014 – 2017. IAPT services provide generic psychological therapies that are not, as standard, tailored to the specific needs of veterans. Despite this, most veterans who seek treatment for a mental health problem are referred to an IAPT service (8). The purpose of this study was to establish how the outcomes of these treatments for veterans compares to their outcomes for non-veteran patients.

The findings showed that upon referral to IAPT services, veterans and non-veterans displayed similar profiles in terms of diagnosis and severity of symptoms of anxiety and depression; however, the findings also showed veterans were more likely to be assessed for and meet criteria for probable PTSD. Veterans had similar rates of adherence to treatment as non-veterans and were just as likely to recover from symptoms of anxiety, depression and PTSD as non-veterans. However, low number of participants in the PTSD analyses is likely to have limited our ability to detect significant subgroup differences if they were in fact present. The data showed that veterans with moderate scores were slightly more likely to recover, and those with high scores were less likely to recover. Although a statistically significant difference between the two groups was not found, we must acknowledge that this may have been due to the small numbers. Factors which may impact recovery, such as comorbidity or length of treatment, appeared to have a similar impact on recovery for veterans and nonveterans.

6.1 Strengths and limitations

This is the first study to compare the mental health of UK military veterans who served during military operations in Iraq and Afghanistan with the mental health of UK non-veterans, and the first to compare the response of veterans and non-veterans to generic psychological therapies provided by IAPT.

A major strength of our study was our utilisation of large representative data. This allowed us to consider the effects of potentially confounding socio-demographic factors, which would not have been possible using smaller samples.

Limitations of study 1

Results were derived from self-reported data, and geographic location of participants could not be accounted for. Both APMS and UKHLS surveys used different methods of data collection than the KCMHR study: the APMS and UKHLS surveys were restricted to individuals living in private households, and APMS was conducted in England only, while UKHLS and KCMHR were conducted in the UK. All surveys had a good response rate, but as with any observational study they will not include the participants who did not want to complete the surveys. Additionally, due to lack of available data in the non-veteran population, we were also unable to examine the potential effect of childhood adversity on the association between military service and mental health. Finally, our veteran sample was only 10% female (n=305), and whilst this is representative of the UK veteran population, some of our analysis (i.e. where it was restricted to females) may have been underpowered and we could not fully explore the lack of difference between female veterans and non-veterans.

Limitations of study 2

Due to missing data, not all IAPT patients were considered for this study. Though patients undergoing IAPT treatment are asked to indicate whether they have ever served in the military, this is not a mandatory question. As a result of patients not disclosing their affiliation with the military, around 4% patient records were excluded from this study. Finally, a greater proportion of veterans than non-veterans were screened for PTSD (as IAPT patients are only assessed for PTSD if they indicate that they have experienced a trauma and veterans are more likely to be asked about trauma) which may have contributed to our finding that a significantly higher proportion of veterans have probable PTSD. The low overall number of individuals who completed the screening measure for symptoms of PTSD impacted on our ability to draw conclusions from the results of the smaller subgroup analyses.

7.0 Implications

This study's findings have implications for our understanding of veteran mental health and alcohol misuse and the need for wider awareness raising among veterans and those supporting them, provision of and access to appropriate veteran support and treatment services, and the role of IAPT services in the veteran mental health treatment pathway.

Identification of mental health problems and harmful drinking behaviours

Given our finding that CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse are all significantly more prevalent in UK veterans than non-veterans of the same age, efforts are needed to improve awareness among veterans of mental health problems and harmful drinking behaviours. Education is needed on how to 1) maintain good mental health and reduce alcohol consumption (particularly during the transition from military service); and 2) identify signs of mental health and alcohol problems. Greater support for serving personnel before and during their transition to civilian life is needed in order to improve identification of those who have or are at risk of developing mental health disorders or harmful drinking behaviours. These findings will be helpful to the MOD Holistic Transition Policy and to the three Services' mental health awareness education schemes. It may be that some work is needed to evaluate uptake and effectiveness of these schemes.

Access to support and treatment services

Despite recent efforts by NHS England and third sector organisations to improve access for veterans to support and treatment services for mental health and alcohol problems [27], many veterans continue to struggle to access the help they need [28]. Our findings support anecdotal reports that veterans frequently present with multiple needs encompassing mental health, alcohol or substance misuse and social/welfare problems, which makes the process of seeking and accessing the appropriate help more complex. One of the aims of NHS England in designing the new NHS Veteran TIL services was to create a single point of access in each region for assessment of veteran mental health, substance and alcohol misuse, and for physical and social and welfare problems, with onward referral and care co-ordination as necessary. While Veteran TIL services refer individuals with more severe or complex conditions resulting from military service to the NHS Veteran Complex Treatment Services or secondary mental health services, they refer many veterans with mild to moderate mental health problems into IAPT services and support them in accessing these services.

Dissemination of our finding that IAPT treatments are as effective for veterans as non-veterans should help to encourage the referral of veterans, where appropriate and if acceptable to the veteran, to IAPT services. Importantly, our study was only able to compare IAPT treatment outcomes in veterans and non-veterans who engaged with IAPT services. A proportion of veterans decline the offer of treatment by services that are not specifically for veterans and importantly we did not evaluate veterans' perceptions of receiving treatment at an IAPT service. More awareness raising of IAPT services and of TIL Services is still needed among GPs, third sector services and wider health and welfare services. Given the multiple needs of veterans, greater joint working between NHS and third sector services is needed in order to ensure veterans have access to all services which could meet their holistic needs with care co-ordination where necessary and seamless transitioning between services.

Finally, effective approaches are needed to manage the spectrum of alcohol misuse problems in those who adopt harmful and persistent drinking habits both during their military service and after the transition. Initiatives such as 'Drinks:Ration' (29, 30), should be further evaluated and possibly upscaled to address this issue.

Social and employment support

We have found that those who are unemployed, or are also sick or disabled, are the most likely veterans to have a mental health problem. Clearly veterans who are unable to work for health reasons must receive the necessary medical care required to ensure their health needs are being met, but such veterans are likely to also benefit from additional social and employment support. Sick or disabled veterans who have been medically discharged from the military may find themselves unable to work as non-veterans, while also losing the support and structure that military life had provided, having not yet established an equivalent support structure in civilian life; they are therefore at risk of becoming isolated which in turn can negatively impact their health [31]. Veterans who are unemployed or are unable to work have a particularly high prevalence of probable CMD (40%) compared to those in employment. This highlights therefore the importance of both mental health and social/employment support in their recovery process before and after they leave the military.

Given the prevalence of mental health problems and alcohol misuse among the unemployed (both in veterans and non-veterans, but with stronger effects in veterans) social and employment support organisations need to establish close links with mental health services and alcohol misuse initiatives to increase the likelihood that veterans' holistic needs will be met.

The IAPT initiative

We found that only around 4% of all IAPT patients are assessed for PTSD and recommend that all IAPT referrals are screened for trauma using a recognised trauma screening tool. This is consistent with the NHS long-term plan (formerly 10 year plan) to develop more trauma informed mental health services.

Our findings suggest that veteran patients are just as likely to recover from a mild to moderate mental health disorder, such as mild to moderate depression, anxiety and PTSD, following psychological treatment at an IAPT service as non-veterans who receive treatment. Referrals of veterans with mild to moderate depression, anxiety or PTSD to IAPT service are therefore supported by this research and should be encouraged to seek treatment via IAPT services. We recommend that IAPT NHS services be promoted to veterans at every GP practice in the UK (all of which have an affiliated IAPT service) and all services who routinely assess veterans and could make referrals to an IAPT service. Staff working in these services should be trained in veteran sensitive practice to ensure their approach is more suited to the needs of veterans and to improve veteran engagement. Greater promotion is needed of the GP accreditation scheme which is currently being rolled out by NHS England through which GPs can access online training and accreditation in veteran sensitive practice. Veteran awareness training is also being delivered at a local and regional level to staff in health and social care and the criminal justice sector by various organisations, such as regional NHS TIL services and academic institutions. This is, however, piecemeal currently and a more co-ordinated approach to ensuring adequate training of all relevant staff is needed.

Patients referred to IAPT services who on initial assessment are found to present with more severe disorders, such as severe PTSD, are likely to be referred on to more specialist services (either by the referring service or by the IAPT service following initial assessment), such as secondary psychology services or veteran specific services (such as the Veteran Complex Treatment Services), therefore this study cannot comment on the difference in treatment outcomes of generic psychological treatments for veterans and nonveterans with more severe mental health conditions, for example, complex PTSD. IAPT services do not provide treatment for alcohol misuse and many do not offer treatment for mental health problems if comorbid with alcohol misuse, preferring the latter to be treated first. As alcohol misuse is found to be more prevalent in veterans and often comorbid with mental health problems, we recommend that IAPT services should establish close links with and, where appropriate, co-work with alcohol misuse treatment initiatives to ensure their patients are able to access the mental health treatment they need while also accessing support for alcohol misuse and that the former is not delayed by the latter unless necessary.

IAPT database

Data generated by the IAPT initiative is an extremely valuable resource for examining veteran mental health and treatment responses in the UK. Our research has highlighted current limitations to the dataset (see in limitations section regarding the absence of a mandatory military identifier and trauma screening) and below we recommend some changes to improve the dataset for future research. If NHS Digital (the custodians of the data) were to implement a streamlined application process for IAPT data then more researchers would be able to access and analyse these data.

8.0 Conclusions and recommendations

It is only by understanding the relative mental health burden experienced by veterans, and the efficacy of treatments available to them, that we can be confident that their mental health needs are being met.

Overall, veterans who served in the UK military since commencement of operations in Afghanistan (2002-2014) and Iraq (2003-2011) were more likely to exhibit probable CMD, PTSD and misuse alcohol than nonveterans of the same age and gender. Given that we also already know that veterans are more likely to report probable PTSD than serving military personnel [3], our findings confirm that veterans are also worse off when compared to the general population. When looking at possible gender differences within the veteran sample, no difference in prevalence of PTSD and CMD was found between male and female veterans, which does not parallel findings in the general population. Among women, mental health (CMD and PTSD) prevalence was very similar for veterans and non-veterans, but female veterans were more likely to report hazardous alcohol misuse than female non-veterans. In contrast, the prevalence of all mental health and alcohol misuse outcomes was found to be statistically significantly higher in male veterans compared to male non-veterans These comparisons to the general population were not restricted to specific occupational groups, but it may be of interest to compare veterans to those either previously or currently employed in an occupational group with increased trauma exposure, for example, to the UK Police Service.

In light of these findings showing a higher prevalence of mental health problems and alcohol misuse in male veterans, it was also encouraging to find that for those seeking help for mental health problems via IAPT, veterans adhere to and respond as well as non-veterans to the generic psychological therapies on offer. On the basis of these findings we make the following recommendations:

Improve awareness of mental health and alcohol misuse problems and access to support services

Given our finding that veterans have worse mental health and alcohol misuse outcomes than nonveterans of the same age (CMD, PTSD and alcohol misuse are all significantly more prevalent in UK veterans) and the previous finding that veterans are more likely to report PTSD than serving military personnel, we propose that efforts are made to raise awareness of the mental health needs of veterans, as well as provide education on how to identify problems, available mental health services and how best to access them. We also recommend targeting the above awareness raising and education efforts at serving personnel and those responsible for their care as earlier prevention and intervention is likely to reduce the need further down the line after leaving service.

Ensure access to support and treatment for co-occurring alcohol misuse

IAPT services do not currently provide treatment for co-occurring alcohol misuse. Alcohol misuse was found to be more prevalent in veterans than non-veterans. Alcohol may be used as a coping strategy for mental health symptoms and has been shown to jeopardise the success of treatment for mental health problems. Treating alcohol misuse and mental health problems separately and sequentially can delay access to effective mental health treatment. We recommend that IAPT services develop co-working relationships with alcohol misuse treatment initiatives to ensure their patients are receiving adequate and timely support for both alcohol and mental health difficulties.

Joined up working between mental health, alcohol misuse and welfare services

Given that mental health problems and alcohol misuse were highly prevalent in those unemployed (both veterans and non-veterans), we recommend that social and welfare support is a key element of any veteran's care package, where appropriate, and that organisations delivering this support work closely with mental health and alcohol misuse services. Joined up working in this way increases the likelihood that veterans' holistic needs will be met. Veterans with co-occurring difficulties/complex needs often need care co-ordination to help them navigate the various services/organisations providing support. A key element of the delivery model of the NHS specialist veteran mental health services (Veteran Transition Intervention and Liaison (TIL) services and Complex Treatment Services) is to provide such care co-ordination for veterans, many of whom may be receiving mental health treatment through a local IAPT service.

Encourage veterans to utilise the IAPT initiative

Our findings suggest that veterans are just as likely to recover from a mild to moderate mental health disorder following psychological treatment at an IAPT service as non-veterans. We therefore recommend that IAPT raise awareness of their services to veterans and to services to whom veterans initially present. They should also train their staff in veteran sensitive practice. The findings from the current study should also be disseminated widely to the general public, beyond typical academic and policy channels, in order to increase veterans' trust in these generic NHS services.

Access to IAPT data

- Given the limitations currently inherent in the IAPT data we recommend that (i) the military identifier is made a mandatory question rather than a required one – this would mean that all patients must identify whether they are a veteran or not; and (ii) that all patients are asked about lifetime trauma in order that rates of screening for PTSD are improved.
- Following our difficulties accessing the IAPT dataset, we recommend that NHS Digital (the custodians of the data) implement a streamlined application process for IAPT data so that more researchers can access and analyse these data (gaining access to the IAPT database can be very time-consuming causing delay to research).

9.0 References

- Defence Select Committee. Mental health and the Armed Forces, Part One: The Scale of mental health issues: Government Response to the Committee's Eleventh Report. 2018 Oct. Report No.: HC 813.
- 2. Taylor C. Armed Forces Covenant. Standard note SN/IA/5979. London: Government Publication; 2011.
- 3. Stevelink S, Jones M, Hull L, Pernet D, MacCrimmon S, Goodwin L, et al. Mental health outcomes at the end of the British involvement in the Iraq and Afghanistan conflicts: a cohort study. Br J Psychiatry J Ment Sci. 2018 Oct 8;1–8.
- 4. Dandeker C, Wessely S, Iversen A, Ross J. Improving delivery of cross-departmental support and services for veterans. London, U.K.: King's Centre for Military Health Research; 2003.
- 5. Iversen AC, Greenberg N. Mental health of regular and reserve military veterans. Adv Psychiatr Treat. 2009 Mar;15(2):100–6.
- Woodhead C, Rona RJ, Iversen A, MacManus D, Hotopf M, Dean K, et al. Mental health and health service use among post-national service veterans: results from the 2007 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey of England. Psychol Med. 2011 Feb;41(2):363–72.
- Goodwin L, Wessely S, Hotopf M, Jones M, Greenberg N, Rona RJ, et al. Are common mental disorders more prevalent in the UK serving military compared to the general working population? Psychol Med. 2015 Jul;45(9):1881–91.
- 8. NHS Digital. Psychological therapies: annual report on the use of IAPT services in England (2015–16). Leeds: NHS Digital; 2016 Oct.
- 9. Clark DM, Layard R, Smithies R, Richards DA, Suckling R, Wright B. Improving access to psychological therapy: Initial evaluation of two UK demonstration sites. Behav Res Ther. 2009 Nov;47(11):910–20.
- Clark DM, Canvin L, Green J, Layard R, Pilling S, Janecka M. Transparency about the outcomes of mental health services (IAPT approach): an analysis of public data. The Lancet. 2017;391(10121):679–86.
- 11. Iversen AC, van Staden L, Hughes JH, Greenberg N, Hotopf M, Rona RJ, et al. The stigma of mental health problems and other barriers to care in the UK Armed Forces. BMC Health Serv Res. 2011 Feb 10;11:31.
- Rodrigues S, Bokhour B, Mueller N, Dell N, Osei-Bonsu PE, Zhao S, et al. Impact of Stigma on Veteran Treatment Seeking for Depression. Am J Psychiatr Rehabil. 2014 Apr 3;17(2):128–46.
- 13. Murphy D, Ashwick R, Palmer E, Busuttil W. Describing the profile of a population of UK veterans seeking support for mental health difficulties. J Ment Health Abingdon Engl. 2017 Oct 6;1–8.
- 14. McManus S, Bebbington P, Jenkins R, Brugha T. Mental Health and Wellbeing in England: Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2014: a Survey Carried Out for NHS Digital by NatCen Social Research and the Department of Health Sciences, University of Leicester. NHS Digital; 2016.
- 15. Babor TF, Higgins-Biddle JC, Saunders JB, Monteiro MG, World Health Organization. AUDIT: The alcohol use disorders identification test: Guidelines for use in primary health care. 2001;
- McFarlane AC. Epidemiological evidence about the relationship between PTSD and alcohol abuse: the nature of the association. Addict Behav. 1998 Dec;23(6):813–25.
- 17. Head M, Goodwin L, Debell F, Greenberg N, Wessely S, Fear NT. Post-traumatic stress disorder and alcohol misuse: comorbidity in UK military personnel. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2016;51:1171–80.
- Spitzer RL, Kroenke K, Williams JB, Löwe B. A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: the GAD-7. Arch Intern Med. 2006 May 22;166(10):1092–7.
- 19. Löwe B, Kroenke K, Herzog W, Gräfe K. Measuring depression outcome with a brief self-report instrument: sensitivity to change of the Patient Health Questionnaire (PHQ-9). J Affect Disord. 2004 Jul;81(1):61–6.
- Kroenke K, Spitzer RL, Williams JB. The PHQ-9: validity of a brief depression severity measure. J Gen Intern Med. 2001 Sep;16(9):606–13.

- Creamer M, Bell R, Failla S. Psychometric properties of the Impact of Event Scale—Revised. Behav Res Ther. 2003 Dec 1;41(12):1489–96.
- 22. Wilkins KC, Lang AJ, Norman SB. Synthesis of the psychometric properties of the PTSD checklist (PCL) military, civilian, and specific versions. Depress Anxiety. 2011 Jul 1;28(7):596–606.
- 23. Binnie J, Boden Z. Non-attendance at psychological therapy appointments. Ment Health Rev J [Internet]. 2016 Sep 12 [cited 2019 Oct 8]; Available from: https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/MHRJ-12-2015-0038/full/html
- 24. Breslow NE, Day NE. Statistical methods in cancer research. Vol. 1. The analysis of case-control studies. Vol. 1. Distributed for IARC by WHO, Geneva, Switzerland; 1980.
- 25. Gyani A, Shafran R, Layard R, Clark DM. Enhancing recovery rates: Lessons from year one of IAPT. Behav Res Ther. 2013 Sep;51(9):597–606.
- Iversen AC, Fear NT, Simonoff E, Hull L, Horn O, Greenberg N, et al. Influence of childhood adversity on health among male UK military personnel. Br J Psychiatry. 2007 Dec;191(6):506–11.
- 27. NHS England. NHS England to transform mental health care for military veterans across the country [Internet]. 2018. Available from: https://www.england.nhs.uk/2018/04/nhs-england-to-transform-mental-health-care-formilitary-veterans-across-the-country/
- 28. Fulton E, Wild D, Hancock J, Fernandez E, Linnane J. Transition from service to civvy street: the needs of armed forces veterans and their families in the UK. Perspect Public Health. 2019 Jan 1;139(1):49–58.
- 29. Drinks:Ration Feel better and save money by drinking less alcohol [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jan 29]. Available from: https://www.drinksration.app/
- 30. Leightley D, Puddephatt J-A, Jones N, Mahmoodi T, Chui Z, Field M, et al. A Smartphone App and Personalised Text Messaging Framework (InDEx) to Monitor and Reduce Alcohol Use in Ex-Serving Personnel: Development and Feasibility Study. JMIR MHealth UHealth. 2018 Sep 11;6(9):e10074.
- 31. Elovainio M, Hakulinen C, Pulkki-Råback L, Virtanen M, Josefsson K, Jokela M, et al. Contribution of risk factors to excess mortality in isolated and lonely individuals: an analysis of data from the UK Biobank cohort study. Lancet Public Health. 2017 Jun 1;2(6):e260–6.